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The Center for Regulatory Effectiveness has threatened to sue CMS if it does not 
publish the financial standards for the durable medical equipment competitive 
bidding program before the winners of the first-round bid are announced. CMS 
repeated that it does not plan to release the measurements at an advisory meeting 
March 17, and CRE President Jim Tozzi said the agency’s position runs counter to 
the law and President Barack Obama’s Open Government Directive. 
 
The CRE last November petitioned CMS to publish the standards for determining 
whether durable medical equipment suppliers are financially qualified to 
participate in the competitive bidding program (see Inside CMS, Jan. 7). CMS 
officials defended their position on March 17 at a Program Advisory and 
Oversight Committee meeting. CRE founder Jim Tozzi then announced his 
intentions to sue the agency if it does not release the measurements before 
announcing the winning bidders of the first round bid in the Durable Medical 
Equipment, Prosthetics, Orthotics and Supplies program. 
 
The Medicare Improvements for Patients and Providers Act of 2008 requires that 
CMS “specify” the “applicable financial standards.” Tozzi said the requirement is 
useless unless CMS publishes the standards. Keeping the standards secret hurts 
DME suppliers and undermines program integrity, he said. For instance, suppliers 
will have more difficulty expanding credit lines without knowing whether doing 
so disqualifies them from the program. 
 
The second round one bidding process ended Dec. 21, 2009, after conflicts in the 
initial bidding process led Congress to delay the program for 18 months under the 
Medicare Improvements for Patients and Providers Act. CMS expects to announce 
the winners in June. 
 
Many companies inevitably spent scarce resources applying to a program in which 
they cannot participate because they were not able to determine beforehand 
whether their financial situation allowed them to participate, Tozzi said. 
 
Tozzi spoke near the end of the all-day meeting during the public comment period. 
However, panel members brought up the CRE’s petition at the beginning of the 
meeting, even though it was not on the agenda. 
 
Lawrence Wilson, director of CMS’ chronic care policy group, said CMS does not 
release audit standards. At past PAOC meetings, members said they were worried 
about suppliers faking data on tax forms to game the financial thresholds, Wilson 
said, which they could not do if they didn’t know the thresholds. 
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POAC panel member Ruben King-Shaw, chief executive of All-Med Services, 
said it is true that some companies will always cheat, but the harm from those few 
would be outweighed by the benefit that transparency will give to the vast 
majority of suppliers who are not criminals. 
 
Walter Gorski, a PAOC panel member from the American Association for 
Homecare, said keeping the standards secret gives CMS the power to discriminate 
against certain bidders. 
 
Jon Blum, director of the Center for Medicare Management, eventually cut off the 
discussion and urged the committee to make recommendations on the matter at a 
later time. 
 
During his presentation later that day, Tozzi said the CRE petition includes a 
straight-forward proposal. CMS should publish the financial criteria the DME 
suppliers must meet and explain how those financial standards take into account 
the needs of small companies. He suggested the PAOC panel write a report, which 
would go into the administrative record, that recommends adopting the CRE 
petition. His suggestion was applauded by many of those in attendance. 
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